
Putting The Fun Into Labor…
Well, it was a last-minute attempt at a Labor Day outing with
friends, and even though we strayed from our original idea of
going to a Lake Erie-area haunted house and drive-thru zoo, we
had LOTS of fun!

We went to the Toledo Zoo, always a great zoo, even if this
Labor Day Saturday of 2009  equated to being one of the most
crowded we’ve ever seen that zoo.  It was just over 80°, so
the animals weren’t all that active, but we did get to see
Louie,  the  “baby”  elephant  (who  is  now  6  years  old  and
awaiting the completion of construction of his very own zoo
exhibit area) lying down and taking a break, which was cool. 
We  also  saw  one  of  their  huge  hippos  swimming  in  the
underwater hippo-quarium, which is always a treat because you
can see a humongous hippo swim right past up close.  After the
zoo, we ate at one of our favorite places in the Toledo area –
Nick’s Cafe on Reynolds (not sure if it’s actually Toledo or
the suburb of Maumee).  But the place is just north of Ohio’s
turnpike,  I  80/90,  and  they  have  great  food  and  almost
unimaginable  portion  sizes  –  are  they  used  to  feeding
GIANTS?!?  Unfortunately for Nick’s, the place was empty, but
this is (just) one of the reasons we go to Nick’s when  we’re
in  the  area  –  they  have  GREAT  food.   Besides,  you  try
withstanding the crowds to get a table at the Olive Garden on
a Saturday evening, especially with 4 starving kids!

After dinner, we were going to head to another nearby Toledo
suburb for a free exotic animal / magic show, something right
up our alley.  But the combination of the big weekend, crabby
kids and crowds at the zoo caused our driver and his wife to
veto that great idea, so luckily we hadn’t told the kids since
it sounded like fun and they would have been disappointed (no
matter their exhaustive state) to miss it.  But we’ve learned
that over-doing it with little kids along is always regretful,
and so we happily prepared for our journey home after we
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gorged ourselves and piled leftovers into boxes at Nick’s. 
But we grew distracted by a strip-mall across Reynolds from
Nick’s Cafe, and that’s how we finally discovered what Nickel
World of Toledo really is…

We had seen it in the strip-mall before, but we had always
busily assumed that it was the 2009 incarnate of the early
20th  century  5  and  dime  store.   On  Saturday  night,  we
discovered  that  Nickel  World  is  actually  a  family
entertainment place, filled with many arcade, skill, and video
games!  They have a unique business model – they charge an
entrance fee of $2.50 per person, and then they sell $5 bags
of nickels for use on the games.  Most of the games are just
one nickel to play, some are two, and there’s even a large
selection of FREE games!  The place is so cool; what a great
concept!  For about $25, our party of 4 adults and 5 kids were
easily entertained for at least an hour, PLUS the kids took
home quite a bounty of prizes with the 5,000 tickets they were
able to rack up in just that hour!  Nickel World has just
about every type of video game you can think of – two  types
of  Skeeball,  multiple  Crane  Games,  ball-roller  games,
basketball shooting games, racing games, Bozo Buckets, even
air hockey as well as FREE! vintage arcade games like X-Men,
Bust-A-Move, Dueling Dragons, and many more…  We had a GREAT
time, and Hubby and I are dying to return on a date night to
fight, race and out-shoot each other without distraction from
the kids!  The only thing is that they are closed on Tuesday
nights when we have our date nights…  oh well, perhaps we can
reschedule.  If you are in the Toledo area, you have to check
out Nickel World on Reynolds (US 20) – a rarity for an awesome
value  in  family  entertainment  in  this  day  and  age  of
recession!  And while I’m on the topic, Nickel World reminded
me of another cool arcade-type place in South Bend, Indiana. 
Megaplay has two indoor mini-golf courses, as well as lots of
video  games  (some  of  the  classics  are  free)  and  even  an
inflatable  jousting area where they hold tournaments.  I’ve
never had the pleasure of participating in something like
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this, but it looks like lots of fun.  If only I had discovered
this sport before my sense of balance expired…  I did see an
indoor inflatable jousting space at another place in Toledo
that we visited a few months ago.  This place was pretty cool
– they had adult-sized bouncy slides and ladders to climb, and
my husband and I bounced down the slides and ran around like
little kids until the unfortunate voices of reality (muscle
strain and fatigue) made it loud and clear that we had better
take it easy…  But I can’t remember the name of that place or
where exactly it is, and I can’t find it on the internet. 
Probably a bad sign that we were the only ones there at the
time, I hope it hasn’t closed down, but that’s a lot of why it
was so much fun – my kids weren’t getting run over by eager
older kids, and hubby and I weren’t laughed out of the place
by nasty teenagers…

So…  back from my tangents.  We had a really nice and safe
Labor  Day  weekend  free  from  any  of  the  speed  traps  we
encountered in previous years.  Hope yours was safe and fun
also!  God Bless!

Halloween
Our trick-or-treating was actually on Thursday, and we had
lots of fun.  It’s a darn shame though that we lost our camera
along the way, and even after numerous calls to the police
station, it hasn’t turned up.  But after trick-or-treating, we
went to our friends’ church party, and they took a Halloween
picture of our whole family.  I wonder if they’ll sneak it
into the newspaper next year to advertise their party.  They
did that this year – imagine my surprise when I’m flipping
through the paper the other day and there’s a picture of us
from Halloween last year, dressed as a fish with my husband
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the monk beside me holding Pebbles Flintstone.

I just hope there wasn’t anything else too important on that
camera.  Also, it was an expensive camera which my husband had
won, not to mention the fact that we’re now without a camera. 
We had to finish the rest of our Halloween celebrations
without taking any pictures.  On tap today was the community
Halloween party at the ice rink – there’s no ice in there
yet.  Instead, they set up carnival games, bouncy castles, a
cardboard box maze, and face painting for the kids.  They have
hay (straw) rides through the “haunted” fields, and each kid
that attends gets a bag of popcorn and a trick-or-treat bag to
put their candy in when they win it from the games.  It’s very
cool, and the best part is that it’s all free – including hot
dogs and punch for the whole family.  For some reason, this
year’s turnout was a bit lacking – less than 1/3 of the people
from last year I would estimate.  I guess it’s because they
had it after Halloween this year?  I don’t really get why that
would scare (haha) people away – a free fun thing for the kids
including dinner?  It’d be hard to keep us away!  Since I only
have one Halloween picture of the kids and they’re cute, I’m
reluctantly sharing the whole family’s Halloween picture,
myself included – I love dressing up for Halloween and wanted
to get more mileage out of my less-than-$5 80’s costume.  One
of the funnest things about dressing up is being creative and
finding things that make a costume for a bargain.  Next year I
want to be Dorothy from Wizard of Oz, so I’ll have to be on
the lookout all year for a dress and shoes I can use.  Here is
a list of people and costumes from this year:

Taylor – almost 9 years old – a costume she put together
herself involving a dress, a cape, and devil horns
Sammie – 4 yrs – a princess
Disney – 2 yrs – a unicorn
Christopher – almost 3 mos. – a lion cub
Dad – an escaped inmate
Mom – a time traveller from the 80’s



Hope everyone had a great Halloween!

Fun in South Bend Indiana
Of all the places to find fun, who would have thought that
middle of nowhere, IN would be such a sight?  Every summer, we
meet my mom there about 4 times to swap the kids.  She’ll take
them for a week, twice a summer, so because South Bend just
happens to be about as close to halfway for each of us to
drive, that is where we meet.  We used to meet at a Wendy’s
just off the expressway, but our horizons have broadened, and
my husband and I have been venturing off the beaten path to
discover new things to see and do in the area.  We found a
good  restaurant  called  Eleni’s  with  amazing  gyros  and
saganaki,  two  of  our  favorite  dishes.   We  also  found  an
authentic  Greek  restaurant  called  Elia’s  right  down  the
street, but oddly enough, they are almost never open.  They
have  more  exotic  Greek  food  like  stuffed  grape
leaves, moussaka, and baklava, YUM!  Their food is excellent,
though we’ve only been able to eat there once because of their
strange hours and seemingly constant family vacations.  After
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eating and getting the kids back from my mom, we headed to the
Potawatomi Zoo.  The zoo is a really cool size, perfect for
our family of 3 small children and a now VERY pregnant woman. 
Not much walking to do at all, yet it has a good amount of
animals, native and exotic, all types and sizes from lions,
tigers, and bears, to monkeys, bison, alligators, parrots, and
red pandas.  I wil have to mention that the Potawatomi Zoo did
not seem very well-kept.  A gardener in that place could have
done wonders as there were many overgrown weeds, trees, and
shrubbery, some even blocking what could have been better
views of the animals!  One tree was so untrimmed it was
blocking a drinking fountain!  But as I said, it’s a very cute
little zoo, and they reciprocate with our home zoo, the Toledo
Zoo, so our admission price was free and they don’t charge for
parking.  I was surprised to see that the zoo wasn’t very
crowded seeing as how it was a Saturday in June under 90°… 
That zoo could really use a Jack Hanna to fix it up and get
the publicity rolling – I see a lot of potential for it, but
it does need some work.

After the zoo, we had kids begging for ‘one more fun thing’
(remember, they had been used to the fun of Grandma’s for just
short  of  a  week!),  my  husband  whips  out  Mr.  GPS,  and
apparently he has a phone book feature on him, so from your
car,  you  can  find  gas  stations,  restaurants,  and  most
importantly,  fun  places  and  attractions  to  visit!

So KUDOS belong to Mr. GPS this time!  Instead of getting us
lost and chuckling at us electronically, he led us right to
this strip mall that was like a step back in time, it was
really strange.  It looked like it was right out of 1983.  I
don’t know how to explain it – we should have taken pictures. 
It would have been a great place to film a movie set in the
early ’80’s, took me right back to my childhood.  Anyway, in
this strip mall was a place called Mega Play.  From the
outside, it looked closed down – they really need to get
themselves a big bright ‘open’ sign.  But once inside, it was
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a huge space where they had tons of video games, pinball
machines, indoor minigolf, bouncy castles and tunnels for the
kids, lots of ride-ons for toddlers, and right out of 1983 – a
ball pit!  The ball pit had a pyramid in the middle of it that
the kids climb up with ropes and once they got the hang of it,
they had a ball – cheesy pun intended.  That pyramid gave me a
flashback of playing on the same thing when I was little.  I
think  they  used  to  have  them  in  KMarts,  and  my  husband
agreed.  It was neat to see vintage video games and pinball
machines also.  The arcade ATARI games they had in one bouncy
castle  area  were  free  to  play  –  they  had  Kangaroo,  Pole
Position, Asteroids, and some shooting game I hadn’t heard
of.  I walked over to the pinball machine area because days
earlier, we visited this cool pinball shop in a suburb of
Toledo.  The guy started it as a hobby, but it grew into a
store, and he had all kinds of pinball machines, new and
mostly vintage.  He had titles on display like Demolition Man,
Star Wars, The Shadow, and Hercules (an older game – it was
HUGE!).   He  even  had  this  Looney  Tunes  racing  game  (not
pinball) that was really vintage and one-of-a-kind…  it was
cool to see.  I wonder if the pinball guy outside of Toledo is
familiar with Mega Play?  But anyway, back to Mega Play…  it
was a huge, wide-open strip mall space that had tons of games,
ride-ons, and bouncy castles packed into it – lots of fun
there, but still spacey so you didn’t feel closed it.  It was
the exact concept my husband and I had in mind for our own
business of the same type we started a few years ago.  We
ended up having to sell the business because it was too labor
intensive for the time and staff we had however.  Too bad Mega
Play is all the way in South Bend, or we could challenge our
putt-putt-ing friends to the mini-golf course �

After Mega Play, it was time to find something to eat, and
before we knew it, we were out of South Bend and into the
country.  The kids started getting crazier and crazier, and we
vowed to stop at the very next restaurant we found before
someone passed out or went insane – and some of us were close



to either condition!  So, we stopped at a restaurant called
Dakota’s in Elkhart IN, and I highly recommend it if you’re
ever out that way.  They had the best cornbread, and their
steak and cheese sandwich was simply AWESOME!  They also have
barbecue items, and they happened to have karaoke the night we
went…  it wasn’t too intrusive though.  They were in another
room and we didn’t even know it was karaoke at first until the
audience began applauding.  The DJ hosting the karaoke was
singing a few songs also, and he was pretty good, so he
actually sounded like a recording with a live quality.  I
don’t how often they have karaoke there, but their food is
great, prices reasonable, nice atmosphere, and the staff is
amazingly friendly.  Keep in mind I say this coming from a
super-friendly town myself, so we’re used to the usual chit-
chat when we go out to eat –  but people in Elkhart were
exceptionally friendly.

Overall, not a bad place to spend a day – fun and very
inexpensive to boot.  Too bad with gas prices the way they are
we can’t consider South Bend for a normal day trip for our
family – there is plenty to do!  Maybe we’ll wander around
some more the next time we meet Grandma there in July…


